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2015 Regular Session     The Florida Senate  

 COMMITTEE MEETING EXPANDED AGENDA 

   

    APPROPRIATIONS SUBCOMMITTEE ON HEALTH AND 
HUMAN SERVICES 

 Senator Garcia, Chair 

 Senator Smith, Vice Chair 

 
MEETING DATE: Tuesday, February 10, 2015 

TIME: 1:00 —5:00 p.m. 
PLACE: James E. "Jim" King, Jr. Committee Room, 401 Senate Office Building 

MEMBERS: Senator Garcia, Chair; Senator Smith, Vice Chair; Senators Abruzzo, Bean, Benacquisto, Grimsley, 
Richter, and Sobel 
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Panel Discussion on Mental Health Services 
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Mental Health Panel Discussion 

February 10, 2015 

 

• Jay Reeve, Ph.D., President and CEO of the Apalachee Center, 
Tallahassee 

• Theresa Rulien, Ph.D., President and CEO of the Child Guidance 
Center, Jacksonville 

• The Honorable Patt Maney, County Judge, Okaloosa County 

• Kathleen Smith, Public Defender, 20th Judicial Circuit 

• Bob Gualtieri, Pinellas County Sheriff 

• Donna Wyche, MS, CAP, Division Manager, Mental Health and 
Homelessness, Orange County Health Services Department 

• John Bryant, Assistant Secretary for Substance Abuse and Mental 
Health, Dept. of Children and Families 

 

 



Jay Reeve, Ph.D. 
President and Chief Executive Officer, 
Apalachee Center, Tallahassee 

 

Jay Reeve is President and Chief Executive Officer of Apalachee Center, in 
Tallahassee. Apalachee Center is a not-for-profit behavioral health center operating 
eight outpatient clinics, three acute behavioral health care inpatient units, and six 
residential programs across the eight counties of Florida’s Big Bend region. Apalachee 
Center employs 450 staff, sees about 6,000 clients annually, and has an annual budget 
of about $26 million.  

Dr. Reeve has been licensed as a clinical psychologist in Delaware, Florida, New York, 
and Rhode Island. Dr. Reeve joined Apalachee Center in 2005 when he was brought on 
board as the chief managed care officer, responsible for negotiating contracts with 
various insurance carriers. He was promoted to CEO in 2008. 

Prior to joining Apalachee Center, Dr. Reeve lived in New England, where he was on 
faculty at the Brown Medical School Department of Psychiatry and Human Behavior. He 
has held academic posts at the University of Albany, Albany Medical College, Widener 
University, Immaculata College, the Massachusetts School of Professional Psychology, 
Brown University, the University of Hartford, and Florida State University. Dr. Reeve has 
been published in peer-reviewed journals on topics ranging from the psychotherapeutic 
treatment of HIV+ adolescents to the use of group psychotherapy on children’s inpatient 
psychiatric units.  

In 2014, Dr. Reeve was made a Fellow of the Florida Council for Community Mental 
Health, “in recognition of his unique and significant contributions to the Council.” In 
2010, Dr. Reeve was awarded the Visionary Leadership award by the National Council 
for Community Behavioral Health. He was the first Florida mental health provider to win 
the Big Bend Mental Health Coalition’s “Walk the Walk” award in 2008. In 2005, he 
received the Brown Medical School’s Outstanding Teaching Award in Child and 
Adolescent Psychiatry. 

Dr. Reeve received undergraduate, graduate, and doctoral degrees from Tufts, Harvard, 
and Adelphi Universities.  

 



Theresa Thweatt Rulien, Ph.D. 
President and Chief Executive Officer, 
Child Guidance Center, Jacksonville 

 

Theresa Rulien is President and Chief Executive Officer of the Child Guidance Center in 
Jacksonville. The Child Guidance Center is a private, not-for-profit organization whose 
mission is to improve the lives of children and families by offering a full range of 
comprehensive, state-of-the-art behavioral health services, including treatment for 
anxiety disorders, low self-esteem, attention deficit disorders, sexual, physical, or 
emotional abuse, delinquency issues, suicidal thoughts, depression, Baker Act 
diversion, and other behavioral health conditions. 

Dr. Rulien is a native of Jacksonville, having attended Duval County public schools for 
her primary and secondary education. She earned her associate’s degree from Florida 
Junior College and continued her post-secondary education at the University of Florida 
by receiving her bachelor’s degree in psychology, her master’s and specialist degrees in 
counselor education, specializing in agency, correctional, and developmental 
counseling, and her doctorate also in counselor education with a specialty in marriage 
and family therapy. Dr. Rulien is dually-licensed in the state of Florida as a mental 
health counselor and a marriage and family therapist. 

After graduation, Dr. Rulien was employed by Mental Health Services, Inc. in 
Gainesville as an outpatient therapist, working primarily with children and families 
involved in the Florida HRS system. She continued with MHS at the Alachua County 
Juvenile Detention Center as an assessment and referral specialist. After moving to 
Jacksonville, Theresa joined Psychological Associates (later Baptist Behavioral Health 
System) as an outpatient family therapist before opening a private practice with offices 
in the Arlington and Mandarin areas of Jacksonville. 

Dr. Rulien joined Child Guidance Center in February 2005 to coordinate the 
development of the then Crisis Response Team (now Rapid Response Team). She was 
later promoted to program director, adding the Comprehensive Assessments and the 
Community Family Services teams to her direction. Theresa was selected to fill the 
position of President/Chief Executive Officer of Child Guidance Center beginning July 
2010. 

 



The Honorable T. Patterson “Patt” Maney 
County Court Judge, Okaloosa County 

 

T. Patterson “Patt” Maney has been a county court judge in Okaloosa County since 
1989. He serves on the Supreme Court’s Task Force on Mental Health and Substance 
Abuse Issues in the Courts, the Florida Defense Support Task Force, and the 
Department of Highway Safety and Motor Vehicle’s Driving Under the Influence 
Program Review Board. For approximately seven years, Judge Maney served as the 
Baker Act/Marchman Act judge for Okaloosa County. He is a former gubernatorial 
appointee to the statutory Suicide Prevention Coordinating Council.  

Judge Maney led the establishment of Okaloosa County’s Mental Health Court and, 
more recently, the Okaloosa County Veterans Docket. The Okaloosa County Veterans 
Docket became the Veterans Treatment Court, which serves veterans in the four-county 
First Judicial Circuit. Seven years ago, Judge Maney initiated an annual community-
based “Stand Down for Homeless Veterans” event, which provides health care, 
including mental health screenings; personal hygiene and clothing items; state and 
federal benefits assistance; housing assistance; and hot meals. 

Judge Maney also spearheaded a successful effort to persuade the U.S. Department of 
Veterans Affairs to locate a Vet Center in Okaloosa County, which offers a wide array of 
services to veterans and is a key resource for the Veterans Treatment Court and local 
veterans. A former Secretary of the U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs appointed 
Judge Maney to the department’s Advisory Committee on the Readjustment of 
Veterans. 

Judge Maney served in the Army Reserve and retired as a brigadier general in 2007, 
with service in Panama, Haiti, Bosnia, and Afghanistan. Among his military awards are 
the Legion of Merit, the Bronze Star Medal with an oak leaf cluster, and the Purple 
Heart. He holds the Secretary of Defense Award for Outstanding Public Service, the 
Secretary of State’s Meritorious Honor Award, and the Afghan Ghazi Mir Batcha Kahn 
Superior Medal. 

 



Kathleen A. Smith 
Public Defender, 
20th Judicial Circuit 

 

Kathleen Smith was elected in 2008 as Public Defender for the 20th Judicial Circuit, 
serving the citizens of Charlotte, Collier, Hendry, Glades, and Lee counties. 

Ms. Smith obtained her BA and Juris Doctorate from the University of Florida, and she 
recently earned her Master’s Degree in Public Administration from Florida Gulf Coast 
University. 

Ms. Smith began her law practice as an assistant Public Defender in 1990. She 
currently specializes in representing client’s living with mental illness and is a past 
recipient of Advocate of the Year awarded by Lee Mental Health, Inc. Furthermore, Ms. 
Smith was honored with a Florida Senator’s Proclamation for her advocacy on behalf of 
mentally ill clients. Ms. Smith was appointed on behalf of the Florida Public Defender 
Association to serve on Florida Supreme Court’s Substance Abuse and Mental Health 
task force. 

 



Bob Gualtieri 
Sheriff, Pinellas County 
 

Bob Gualtieri has been the Pinellas County Sheriff since November 2011. Sheriff 
Gualtieri began his career with the Sheriff’s Office over 30 years ago and has served in 
many different capacities, including the agency’s general counsel and the chief deputy 
(second in command). 

Sheriff Gualtieri began his law enforcement career in 1982 when he joined the Pinellas 
County Sheriff’s Office as a detention deputy working in the County Jail. He then 
worked for the Dunedin Police Department as a police officer before returning to the 
Sheriff’s Office as a patrol deputy. During his career, Sheriff Gualtieri also served in the 
Investigative Operations and Narcotics Bureaus where he conducted complex 
international drug trafficking and money laundering investigations for eight years while 
serving on federal taskforces. In 1991 he was named Pinellas County Deputy Sheriff of 
the Year for his efforts in dismantling major drug trafficking organizations through the 
use of electronic surveillance.  

Sheriff Gualtieri earned a bachelor’s degree with high honors from Eckerd College. In 
1998 he left the Sheriff’s Office to attend Stetson University College of Law, from which 
he graduated cum laude. After graduating from law school, Sheriff Gualtieri entered 
private law practice with a firm in Tampa where he represented employers in labor and 
employment law litigation. 

Sheriff Gualtieri returned to the Sheriff’s Office in 2006, serving as general counsel and 
chief deputy until becoming Sheriff in 2011. During the economic downturn between 
2009 and 2013, Sheriff Gualtieri oversaw a reduction in the Sheriff’s Office budget of 
$108 million and the elimination of over 600 positions. During that same period, the 
Sheriff’s Office reduced crime in its service area by over 20%.    

Sheriff Gualtieri is an active member of Florida and national organizations that impact 
law enforcement policy, including the Florida Sheriff’s Association, National Sheriff’s 
Association, Major County Sheriff’s Association, Police Executive Research Forum, and 
the International Association of Chiefs of Police. 

Sheriff Gualtieri is active in the community, serving on numerous boards, including the 
Boys & Girls Club of the Suncoast, Pinellas Homeless Leadership Board, Sheriff’s 
Police Athletic League, and the Pinellas Education Foundation.  

 



Donna P. Wyche, MS, CAP 
Division Manager, Mental Health and Homelessness, 
Orange County Health Services Department 

 

Donna Wyche has spent over 30 years in the social service field in Florida. Her career 
spans over 15 years of clinical and administrative work in the private sector in 
community mental health and substance abuse. Since 1997 Ms. Wyche has been an 
employee of Orange County Government and has worked in the Department of Family 
Services. 

Her list of accomplishments include the development and implementation of the Orange 
County Juvenile Assessment Center, the Central Receiving Center (CRC), in Orlando, 
and the Phase Two CRC Program, ANCHOR, which is a transitional housing program 
for the chronically homeless struggling with serious mental health and addiction issues. 

The CRC project is a central point of access for individuals in crisis due to mental health 
issues or substance use disorders. Law enforcement use this facility for crisis services 
for Orange County, and it is a model for pre-booking jail diversion. The project opened 
April 2003. She continues to work on new phases of the CRC and on other projects to 
assist in alleviating homeless issues effecting Orange County. Currently under her 
leadership is the children’s mental health initiative called “WrapAround Orange.” 

Ms. Wyche earned a master’s degree in sociology with an emphasis on sociology of the 
family and is also a Certified Addiction Professional in the State of Florida. 

 



John N. Bryant 
Asst. Secretary for Substance Abuse and Mental Health, 
Department of Children and Families 

 

John N. Bryant is Assistant Secretary for Substance Abuse and Mental Health at the 
Florida Department of Children and Families. Bryant previously served as Vice 
President for Legislative and External Affairs at the Florida Council for Community 
Mental Health, working with and advising state agencies on legislative and budget 
priorities, policy development, contract services, behavioral health program design, 
research, and advocacy. 

Before that he worked with the DCF (and the Department of Health and Rehabilitative 
Services) for 36 years in multiple roles, both regionally and at the statewide level, 
including Chief of Operations for the Substance Abuse Program Office, Chief of the 
State Mental Health Treatment Facilities, Assistant Secretary for Mental Health 
Programs, Chief of Adult Mental Health, and other positions. 

He completed course work for a master’s degree in public health at the University of 
South Florida and has a bachelor’s degree in social sciences from the University of 
West Florida. 

 





 

 

SENATOR JOSEPH ABRUZZO 
Minority Whip 
25th District 

THE FLORIDA SENATE 
 

Tallahassee, Florida  32399-1100 
 

 
COMMITTEES: 
Finance and Tax, Vice Chair 
Appropriations Subcommittee on Health and Human 

Services 
Communications, Energy, and Public Utilities 
Community Affairs 
Fiscal Policy 
Regulated Industries 
 
JOINT COMMITTEE: 
Joint Legislative Auditing Committee, Chair 
 

 

 
 REPLY TO: 
   12300 Forest Hill Boulevard, Suite 200, Wellington, Florida 33414-5785  (561) 791-4774  FAX: (888) 284-6495 
   110 Dr. Martin Luther King, Jr. Boulevard, Belle Glade, Florida 33430-3900  (561) 829-1410 
   222 Senate Office Building, 404 South Monroe Street, Tallahassee, Florida 32399-1100  (850) 487-5025 
 

Senate’s Website:  www.flsenate.gov 
 
 

 ANDY GARDINER GARRETT RICHTER 
 President of the Senate President Pro Tempore 
 

February 10th, 2015 

 

The Honorable Rene Garcia 

310 Senate Office Building 

404 S. Monroe Street 

Tallahassee, FL 32399-1100 

 

Dear Chairman Garcia: 

 

Please accept this letter as a formal request to excuse myself from the Appropriations 

Subcommittee on Health and Human Services today, Tuesday, February 10th and tomorrow, 

Wednesday, February 11th. Given the expectancy of my first child, I had to tend to a personal 

matter with my family that has prevented me from being able to attend this week’s committee 

meetings.  

 

Please let me know if I can provide you with any further information. Thank you for your patience 

and understanding in this matter. 

 

Sincerely, 

 
Joseph Abruzzo 

 

 

 

Cc: Staff Director, Scarlet Piggot 

 

 

 

 

 

 

  























CourtSmart Tag Report 
 
Room: SB 401 Case:  Type:  
Caption: Appropriations Subcommittee on Health and Human Services Judge:  
 
Started: 2/10/2015 1:04:54 PM 
Ends: 2/10/2015 3:34:21 PM Length: 02:29:28 
 
1:04:56 PM Called to order 
1:05:09 PM Roll Call 
1:05:18 PM Opening remarks Sen. Garcia 
1:06:41 PM Tab 1: Panel Discussion on Mental Health Services 
1:07:50 PM John Bryant, Assistant Secretary For Substance Abuse and Mental Health, Dept. of Children and 
Families 
1:14:37 PM Jay Reeve, Ph.D., President and CEO of the Apalachee Center, Tallahassee 
1:23:43 PM Sen. Richter 
1:29:22 PM Theresa Rulien, Ph. D., President and CEO of the Child Guidance Center, Jacksonville 
1:38:36 PM The Honorable Patt Maney, County Judge, Okaloosa County 
1:49:26 PM Kathleen Smith, Public Defender, 20th Judicial Circuit 
2:00:39 PM Bob Gualtieri, Pinellas County Sheriff 
2:13:00 PM Donna Wyche, MS, CAP, Division Manager, Mental Health and Homelessness, Orange County Health 
Services Department 
2:20:48 PM Sen. Richter 
2:21:07 PM Kathleen Smith 
2:25:14 PM Sen. Bean 
2:26:43 PM Kathleen Smith 
2:27:52 PM Sen. Grimsley 
2:28:23 PM Bob Gualtieri 
2:31:33 PM Sen. Sobel 
2:33:12 PM Bob Gualtieri 
2:36:11 PM Sen. Garcia 
2:36:51 PM John Bryant 
2:39:53 PM Sen. Bean 
2:42:54 PM Jay Reeve 
2:44:50 PM Theresa Rulien 
2:45:38 PM Kathleen Smith 
2:46:41 PM Patt Maney 
2:48:36 PM Donna Wyche 
2:50:08 PM Sen. Garcia 
2:53:49 PM Sen. Benacquisto 
2:54:10 PM Theresa Rulien 
2:57:41 PM Sen. Richter 
2:58:28 PM Bob Gualtieri 
3:00:36 PM Sen. Sobel 
3:01:52 PM Theresa Rulien 
3:03:10 PM Jay Reeve 
3:04:07 PM John Bryant 
3:07:27 PM Sen. Garcia 
3:11:22 PM Sen. Richter 
3:11:27 PM Public Testimony 
3:11:33 PM Linda McKinnun, CEO Central Florida Behavioral Health Network, Tampa 
3:15:53 PM Sen. Garcia 
3:16:38 PM Donna Wyche 
3:18:11 PM Linda McKinnun 
3:18:52 PM Theresa Rulien 
3:19:36 PM Chet Bell, Management Consultant, SMA Behavioral Healthcare, Daytona Beach 
3:22:39 PM Sen. Sobel 
3:23:38 PM Bob Gualtieri 
3:24:07 PM Jay Reeve 
3:25:12 PM Sen. Sobel 



3:26:16 PM Dan Hendrickson, Retired State Employee, Big Bend Mental Health Coaltition 
3:31:55 PM Closing Remarks Sen. Garcia 
3:34:17 PM Adjourn 
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